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Special Committee on Vehicles for Hire Meeting Minutes
December 10, 2015
10:00 a.m.

Location: Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st Floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Matt Schellenberg (Chair), John Crescimbeni, Garrett Dennis, Bill Gulliford (dep. 11:04)
Also:  Peggy Sidman and Jason Teal – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 10:01 a.m.
Chairman Schellenberg convened the meeting and the attendees identified themselves for the record. Mr. Schellenberg asked attendees to provide readable e-mail addresses on the sign-in sheet so staff can send out several items of information.
Jacksonville Aviation Authority
Michael Stewart, Director of External Affairs for the JAA, reported that the Authority has an exclusive contract with Checker Yellow Cab to serve as the exclusive provider of taxi and shuttle pickup service through September 2016. A single provider is selected to provide a high level of service, good quality vehicles, uniformed drivers, and guaranteed availability for customers. He explained that Uber Black operated legally under the City’s regulations, but UberX, UberXL and Lyft do not and gypsy operators have been proliferating. Chip Monts of the JAA Police Department and Nancy Coppen, JAA Parking Administrator, explained the authority’s vehicle for hire enforcement activities and the requirements for such vehicles to operate legally on airport property, including a vehicle-for hire medallion from the City, national background check and JAA-issued identity badges for drivers. Properly permitted vehicles for hire are required to use the pre-arranged pickup lot at the north end of the terminal, except for Checker Yellow Cab which, as the JAA’s contractual provider, may use the designated ground transportation lane in front of the terminal. Officer Monts said that the JAA Police had issued 18 “notices to appear” for potential violations in 2014 and 4 thus far in 2015. 
Ms. Coppen stated that all vehicles for hire working at the airport must be covered by commercial insurance policies.  Uber-type operators are entitled to work at the airport if they meet all the requirements, including commercial insurance and City medallions, and several dozen Uber drivers have met those requirements and are operating legally at the airport. She noted that JIA charges vehicle for hire companies a fee of $2.50 per pickup at the airport which is tracked by Checker Yellow Cab’s trip logs and by the gate count at the pre-arranged transportation lot for other authorized providers. Gypsy operators obviously don’t pay those fees and are impacting the airport’s revenue stream. Ms. Coppen also noted that parking companies located off airport property (along Airport Road) but serving the airport pay 6% of their gross revenues to the airport. Brad Braddock of Checker Yellow Cab reported that although his company pays a minimum of $250,000 per year to be JIA’s exclusive ground transportation provider, illegal operators like Uber and Lyft are cutting into his company’s business. Despite passenger traffic increasing at the airport between October 2014 and October 2015, his company’s trip count was down by 600 trips for that month this year.
Chairman Schellenberg expressed some hope that the Florida Legislature might act to regulate transportation network companies on a statewide basis, but that hope has not borne fruit in the past two legislative sessions. House Bill 509 on this subject does not yet have a companion bill in the Senate. The special committee will continue its work after the first of the year with an eye toward recommending action by the March 31st committee deadline. 
Council Member Gulliford expressed displeasure that the City Council had tried to accommodate this evolving industry by approving legislation authorizing a particular type of digital dispatch service (Uber Black) with the understanding that other transportation network companies (Uber, UberX, UberXL, Lyft) would not try to enter the market and operate illegally, which they subsequently have done.
Deputy General Counsel Jason Teal explained the current enforcement efforts and citation mechanism. The City and the JAA have both been issuing citations to both the vehicle drivers and the companies by whom they were dispatched. Uber challenged 7 City-issued citations in court, alleging that the vehicle for hire ordinance was unconstitutionally vague and therefore unenforceable. A county court judge ruled that the ordinance was valid and enforceable, although he was concerned with its definitions and the degree of administrative interpretation it allows. The judge did, however, invalidate the 7 citations that had been issued to the Uber corporation, and not to the individual drivers of the vehicles, because they lacked certain required elements of information. 
Guy Smith, the vehicle for hire administrator in the Public Parking Division of the Office of Economic Development, explained how he works with the Sheriff’s Office and the Aviation Authority to enforce the ordinance by conducting occasional sting operations. Mr. Monts of the JAA Police Department said his officers have issued 23 citations at the airport, all to Uber drivers. Mr. Smith discussed the difficulties his division faces in enforcing the ordinance because of their lack of police powers to stop or detain vehicles when they suspect a violation, so enforcement typically requires the assistance of a JSO officer. Enforcement of the ordinance on taxi companies works differently because they must deal with the City on a regular basis to obtain and renew their medallions and get their periodic vehicle inspections. The companies and drivers know Mr. Smith and are generally cooperative, so no JSO presence is necessary. Unmarked Uber and Lyft vehicles are much more difficult to detect and detain than are marked taxis with numbered medallions whose drivers know they have to deal with the vehicle for hire office on a regular basis to stay in business.
In response to a question from Council Member Crescimbeni, Robert Connor, Chief of the Community Affairs Division of the JSO, stated that his staff last conducted vehicle for hire sting operations for a Jaguars pre-season game in August of 2014 and for the Florida/Georgia football game in October of 2014. Mr. Crescimbeni expressed dissatisfaction with the City’s level of enforcement efforts and urged much greater attention to the problem of illegal operators, including mounting sting operations in conjunction with the upcoming TaxSlayer Bowl game and New Year’s Eve celebrations.  He believes there should be one set of regulations for all vehicles for hire and that it should be rigorously and uniformly enforced.   Economic Development Officer Kirk Wendland noted that there are multiple ordinances pending before the Council that would amend the City’s vehicle for hire regulations in different ways and said the administration would appreciate guidance from the Council as to how it intends to regulate this industry, which will drive how the ordinance is enforced. He reiterated the need for JSO assistance to stop and detain vehicles suspected of violating the ordinance, which Public Parking cannot do. Chief Connor noted that the JSO has numerous responsibilities and vehicle for hire enforcement is one of many competing needs, particularly given the need for heightened safety efforts at large events as evidenced by the recent terrorist attack in Paris. He said the JSO would assist the City to the extent it is able, given its other demands.
Meeting Adjourned: 11:31 a.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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